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BNJCA ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2020 
 

South Pine Sports Association building, Brendale 
Monday 31st August, 2020 at 7.00 pm 

 

AGENDA 
 

President welcomes delegates and declares the meeting open 
 

• Apologies 
• Previous year’s Minutes 

• President’s Report 

• Treasurer’s Report 
• Draw Committee’s Report 

• Notices of Motion 

• Election of Office Bearers 
(a) Patron 
(b) President 

(c) Vice-President 
(d) Secretary 

(e) Treasurer 
(f) Committee 

• Appointment of Director of Coaching – Male & Female 

• Appointment of Auditors 

• Affiliation fee for 2020-2021 

 
 

OFFICE BEARERS 2019-2020 
 

PATRON:       Michael Skinner 
PRESIDENT:      Ian Reeves 

VICE-PRESIDENT:     John Powell 
SECRETARY:      Bruce Boland  

TREASURER:      Tony Bath 
COMMITTEE PERSONS:     Robert Bailey 

        Steve Casey  
        Richard Clay 
        Michael Gregory 

        Laurie Hallam  
        Ian Rushton 

DIRECTOR OF MALE COACHING   Aaron Mills 
DIRECTOR OF FEMALE COACHING   Tony Dudgeon 

MYCRICKET Co-ordinator    Ian Rushton 
ANSTEY- LA FRANTZ SHIELD Co-ordinator:  John Powell 
REEVESIE CUP Co-ordinator    John Powell 

CASEY CUP Co-ordinator     John Powell 
CHAIRMAN, RULES SUB-COMMITTEE:   Geoff Cowles 

CHAIRMAN, DRAW SUB-COMMITTEE:   Bruce Boland 
U12 IAN HEALY CUP Co-ordinator   Steve Casey 
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Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association 
Management Committee 2019-2020 

 
Back Row L to R: Richard Clay, Tony Bath, Steve Casey, Ian Rushton, Robert Bailey. Absent: Tony Dudgeon 

Front Row L to R: Laurie Hallam, Bruce Boland, John Powell, Ian Reeves, Michael Gregory, Aaron Mills 
 
 

AFFILIATED CLUBS 
 

ALBANY CREEK CRICKET CLUB  
BURPENGARY CRICKET CLUB 
EVERTON DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB 

FERNY DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB 
PINE RIVERS JUNIOR CRICKET CLUB 
REDCLIFFE CITY JUNIOR CRICKET CLUB 

SANDGATE-REDCLIFFE JUNIOR CRICKET CLUB 
ST. PATRICKS COLLEGE 
ST. PAULS SCHOOL 

THE LAKES CRICKET CLUB 
TOOMBUL DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB 
VALLEY DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB 

WILSTON-NORTH JUNIOR CRICKET CLUB 
 

 

 
 

 
 

LIFE MEMBERS 
 

Life Membership awarded by BNJCA 
 

SHANE MILLS    2019 

TONY BATH    2017 
JOHN POWELL    2016 
KEITH DUDGEON    2014 

STEVE CASEY    2013 
MICHAEL SKINNER    2009 
MICHAEL MAINHARDT   2008 

DAVID PHILP    2007 
BRYAN HESSEY *    2006 
BRUCE BOLAND    2005 

CECIL ANSTEY OAM *   2004 
BASIL WRIGHT    2003 

IAN REEVES OAM    2002 
ERROLD LA FRANTZ MBE *   2001 

 

Life Membership awarded prior to the inception of 
Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association Inc. and 
recognised as Life Membership of BNJCA Inc.: 

 
RAY WONNACOTT* 1994 (BRISBANE NORTH EAST) 
JOHN MANSON 1994 (VALLEYS-NORTHS) 

GLYN NETTO 1993 (VALLEYS-NORTHS) 
DAVID WALKER 1992 (VALLEYS-NORTHS) 
ROGER HARRIS* 1991 (VALLEYS-NORTHS) 

RAE FINLAYSON 1990 (VALLEYS-NORTHS) 
ADRIAN PETRIE 1989 (VALLEYS-NORTHS) 
 

* DECEASED 
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Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association PAST COMMITTEES since the merger of Zones in 1998 

 
 

 
 

ATTENDANCE AT 2019-20 MANAGEMENT MEETINGS 
The list below shows Management Committee members attendance at the 11 meetings held during the year. 

 

Ian Reeves 11 Bruce Boland 8 Robert Bailey 9 Tony Bath 2 Richard Clay 11 Aaron Mills 6 

John Powell 10 Steve Casey 10 Laurie Hallam 5 Ian Rushton 4 Michael Gregory 8 Tony Dudgeon 4 
 

ATTENDANCE AT 2019-20 DELEGATE MEETINGS 
All affiliated clubs are entitled to have 2 delegates at a meeting. Qld Cricket are invited to attend all meetings. 

The list below shows Committee members, Queensland Cricket and clubs who were represented by at least 1 Delegate at the 7 meetings held during the year. 

 
President 7 Committee LH 5 Qld Cricket reps 5 Redcliffe City Cyclones 7 Valleys DCC 6 
Vice President 5 Committee MG 5 Albany Creek CC 6 Sandgate-Redcliffe 5 Wilston-Norths 7 

Secretary 4 Committee RB 4 Burpengary CC 4 St. Patrick's College 3   
Treasurer 0 Committee RC 5 Everton CC 7 St. Paul's School 4   
Committee IR 7 Director of Male Coaching 6 Ferny Fireballs 7 The Lakes CC 7   

Committee SC 7 Director of Female Coaching 0 Pine Rivers CC 1 Toombul DCC 7   
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President’s 2019-20 report 
 

What an unusual way to finish the cricket season. All cricket suspended in Australia by Cricket Australia 
due to the pandemic - COVID 19 the coronavirus. 
As I write this report, the pandemic has become very serious in its impact across the world.   The whole 

world has just about come to a standstill with borders closed and governments issuing special instructions 
to the population in what to do to try and combat the virus.   Here in Australia, as I write this, our state 
borders are closed and we have very clear instructions on how to conduct our daily lives.  We have a day 

by day, hour by hour, news update on the number of virus cases worldwide, how many deaths and this 
statistic is into the many thousands, although, thankfully, most people survive.  

The Australian Government has suspended all sporting activities from the top professional competitions all the way down to 

community and grass roots.  Currently we are uncertain as to when this sporting ban will be lifted. 
Our season 2019/2020 trophy presentation night had to be cancelled but we were able to get trophies to all those that 

received awards by asking clubs to collect the trophies from our Brendale store or they were delivered direct to clubs.  Hopefully 

then the Clubs distributed all to the trophy winners.   
However, onto to more pleasant things to write about.  Our season of 2019 / 2020 provided our young cricketers for an 

opportunity to enjoy their cricket with their friends and show their skills over the season.  

Our internal trial competitions were again successful with this season seeing the introduction of the Under 12 Casey Cup 
which was won by team Netto coached by Luke Joel and captained by Steven Hogan. This competition was very well received 
by all as it gave the boys the opportunity to pit their skills against the best of their peers in the age group.  Our Under 13 
Reevesie Cup was won by the Hurricanes, coached by Jack Sweeney and captained by Jayden Draper while our Under 14 Anstey 

/ La Frantz competition was won by the Redbacks, coached by Tom Hadden and captained by Kane Neilsen. 
We had quite a few successes in the Representative programs during the 2019 – 2020 Christmas period. Two of our teams 

won the QC State Challenge and they were, Under 14s coached by Bryan Hadden and captained by Jack Balkin and our Under 

15s coached by Col Wade and captained by Hugh Weibgen.  Our Under 13 Development team coached by Richard Clay won 
the Ipswich organised Les Kinnane memorial Shield and in a nail-biting finish that went down to the last ball of the competition 
on the last day, our Under 14 Blue Development team won the Sunshine Coast Carnival. They were coached by Tom Hadden 

and captained by Billy Nuss. Our Under 15 Girls City Fever team coached by Tony Dudgeon and our U13 Girls City Fever team 
both won their Carnivals. 

Our girls cricket competition is still expanding due to the driving force of our Robert Bailey who again was instrumental in 

getting the CaSSSA (Catholic Secondary School Sports Association) competition up and running. This competition launched in 
2019 featuring eight schools won the Celebrating Cricket in Schools category for both Queensland Cricket and the Australian 
Cricket awards. 

At long last we have received the keys to the Council renovated building at Bertha Street the Kalinga Park complex.  Plans 
are now in place to kit the building out so it can be used by our Association during the cricket season.  We are very fortunate 
that the building caters for both Female and Male participants.  A huge boost to our girl’s competitions. 

We are very fortunate to have a very active and knowledgeable group of members on our Management Committee who 
have the community view of what is best for our client base.  Thank you to each and every one of you.  To Sam Harris from 
Queensland Cricket, Aaron Mills our Male Coaching Coordinator and Tony Dudgeon our Female Coaching Director, thank you to 

you all.  
While I am into thank you ‘s there are many that need to be acknowledge as their contributions are so vital to the successful 

operation of the Association and those persons are the people who run the affiliated clubs along with their parent base. Also, 
congratulations to Mick Patton from Burpengary Brumbies who was awarded the BNCA Volunteer of the Year Award on the 

success of his endeavours and organisation in getting the Club back on its feet and signing on players after some sad happenings 
to their incumbent President.  

Our Patron Keith Dudgeon stood down after some years and Michael Skinner accepted our nomination and was duly elected 

as our new Patron.  Again, we thank Keith and his KD company for their ongoing support and generous contribution to the 
Association through sponsorship.  

The highest honour that can be bestowed upon a member or supporter of an organisation is that of Life Membership.  Huge 

congratulations to Kathy Casey from Albany Creek Cricket Club on being elected a Life Member.  Many thanks to Kathy who has 
spent many years, 15 to be exact, along with her husband Steve coordinating and running the Ian Healy Cup.  The other fact 
that is exciting is that Kathy is our first female life member. A very deserving award. 

In closing one wonders what is going to happen in the future to our ability to run our weekly cricket competition, what with 
all the social restrictions due to the COVID-19 coronavirus pandemic. We have our fingers crossed that the world recovers from 
the pandemic and that our lives come back to something like normality.  

So here is hoping to seeing you all back on the cricket field in season 2020-2021. 
 

 
Ian Reeves OAM (Reevesie)  

President 
BRISBANE NORTH JUNIOR CRICKET ASSOCIATION        
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Draw Committee 2019-20 report 
 

Clubs affiliated with BN dropped from 14 to 13 this year, with Marist College Ashgrove not 
entering any teams. Unfortunately, in addition, the Pine Rivers Junior club were unable to field 
any junior teams again this year, however they did form six Blaster teams so we hope that the 

club will be back with older age teams next season.  
We had an increase in team numbers from 350 last year to 375 this year. The team number 

increase was mainly attributable to Blaster teams again increasing from 103 to 116. There was 

also a flow-on effect from the previous season with U10 increasing by 6 teams and U13 
increasing by 8 from 28 to 36 teams. 

The second year of the new format cricket in u10/11 again allowed us to organise 2 games on an oval in the morning 

by starting these games a little bit earlier and easing the pressure of oval availability. Post-Xmas, after listening to 
concerns raised by clubs, we changed the starting time of U11 to the 7.15am time slot and U10 to the later one. This 
meant the experienced U11 teams finished their games within the time allowed and the U10, new to this form of cricket, 

could take longer to adjust and games could go a little over the designated time. 
We also altered our U12 draws into 2 distinct formats: Pathway Cricket – Game played over 2 days, as per the 

previous year and operating off 18m pitch length and rules as per U12 Championships. Junior Format cricket: This 
alternative format would be one day games, using an 18m pitch, 3 hours long, 9 players to a team, and using Cricket 

Australia Stage 2 rules. Clubs nominated what form of cricket each of their teams were to play. We ended up with 13 
teams in Junior Format and 26 teams playing Pathway format. 

We moved into our third full year of all-girls competitions with an increase of 3 teams 

to 23 teams participating in Pre-Xmas & 21 in Post-Xmas competitions. Once again this 
was the result of a lot of hard work by Robert Bailey at BNJCA. We strongly encourage 
clubs to organise their female teams and actively promote this form of cricket. 

We lost our first game of the season to rain on Saturday 12 October 2019 and a 
number of games were washed out at various locations in late October. We also had to 
contend with extreme heat on Saturday 7 December. Moving on to Post Xmas games and 

more rain meant we had to cancel all cricket on 8 February and again on 15 February and 
many games were lost on 7 March.  We then had all games cancelled by Cricket Australia 
on 21 March due the COVID-19 virus. 

Thank you to the many state schools who allowed us to use their grounds during the season. I would also like to 
express our appreciation for the continuing support from the Brisbane City Council, Moreton Bay Regional Council, the 
Warehouse Cricket Association, District Cricket Clubs north of the river and a number of private schools who all make 

ovals available for us to use.  BNJCA could not operate such a large competition without their assistance.   
Finally, thanks to Steve Casey, Laurie Hallam and Robert Bailey for their Draw assistance, Richard Clay for organising 

school ground approvals this year, Geoff Cowles for his input and drafting of the Rules and Ian Rushton for MyCricket 
support.   

 
Bruce Boland 
Chairman Draw Committee 

 

Treasurer’s 2019-20 report 
 

We have continued to be prudent by trying to plan for things like changing Super 6, ground 
costs, expansion of girl’s cricket and the on-going Kalinga Park base.  

We have been given the keys to the Bertha St building at Kalinga Park, however we have to get 

quotations done and then the internal fit out completed. Currently this is being delayed due to the 
Covid-19 concerns and until we can get contractors to quote and then to do the work, this activity 
is on hold. We also hope to get some work paid for with the assistance of various grants, so more 

delays are expected due to this.  The change to amalgamate Super 6 and Blaster formats was only 
able to be done with the assistance of grants from Queensland Cricket as we would have lost thousands of dollars in revenue.  

With all this happening over the year, we have still been able to promote the game more and expand at the same time, 
recording a surplus of $23,344. Net assets last year were $304,026, this year that has grown to $327,381. This puts us in a 

strong position to overcome issues that our clubs face next season that are associated with what will happen with junior 
cricket due to Government Covid-19 requirements and school oval costs as they arise.  

 
Tony Bath 

Treasurer      6  



 

Grants Committee 2019-20 report 
 

Each year BNJCA provides grants to affiliated clubs, to assist in bringing new fields into use and 
ensuring that grounds that are used by the BNJCA, are kept in a safe and useable condition. We 
approve grants for repairs and new pitch installations but do not approve grants for practice nets as 

these are not required to play cricket on Saturday mornings. The Grants Policy and application form 
are available for downloading from the website www.bnjca.qld.cricket.com.au 
 

Grants approved this year totalled $19,375. The following subsidies were provided to clubs in 
2019-20: 
5/09/19 Corramulling Park South  Valleys District Cricket Club  $   715 

 9/09/19 Hercules State School South Redcliffe Cyclones Cricket Club  $4,665 
 9/09/19 Hercules State School North Redcliffe Cyclones Cricket Club $4,665 
 9/09/19 Scarborough State School  Redcliffe Cyclones Cricket Club $4,665 

  9/09/19 Wilston State School  Wilston North Junior Cricket Club $4,665 
We paid out extra funds this year as a result of the initiative by Queensland Cricket to get new pitches into schools that 

had none on their oval or had unplayable pitches due to age, cracking or subsidence.  Queensland Cricket were paying 1/3 

of the cost, with the school paying 1/3 and BNJCA paying 1/3. Clubs did not have to contribute under this program. As a 
consequence, BNJCA Management Committee approved spending over our allotted annual grant maximum of $12,000, to 
ensure we got as many new pitches done and as much subsidy as possible from Queensland Cricket. 

 
Bruce Boland  
Chairman Grants Committee 

 
 

Player Fees & Club Affiliation fees 2019-20 
 

We have been working with Queensland Cricket to try and alleviate some of the Blaster fee 

issues with an agreement being reached for the start of this season. This resulted in just one fee 
going directly to Cricket Australia when a player registered for the merged Super 6 and Blaster 
competition and a grant payment from Queensland Cricket being received by BNJCA for a slightly 

lesser amount. 
The player fees structure and affiliation fee amount for the 2019-20 season was kept the same 

again and this has not increased for the past 8 years. The Saturday player fee was set at $25 and the Blaster fee was paid 
when the player signed on with Cricket Australia for Junior or Master Blaster. The annual BNJCA club affiliation fee was again 

set at $1 per club. 

 
Tony Bath 
Treasurer 

 
 

Clothing and Equipment Co-ordinator’s 2019-20 report 
 

The 2019 2020 season saw BNJCA continue with its Representative clothing of maroon, gold and 

blue for the seventh consecutive year. Our plan is to continue with the current design. 
In the interests of player safety, we now only purchase long sleeve playing shirts and will 

continue to run down the existing stock of short sleeve shirts upon parent request only. Sunscreen 
was also provided to our representative players and officials as part of their clothing allocation for 

the first time this year and this will continue to be provided. 
All BNJCA equipment, records and trophies continue to be stored securely in our South Pine 

Brendale premises providing easier access and distribution throughout the year. 

Once again, we acknowledge and appreciate the support of Keith Dudgeon Sports, Emu Sportswear and Starline 
Promotions for supplying the Representative caps, kit bags, back packs and uniforms and Extreme Marquees for donating a 
shade tent.  

 
Michael Gregory  
Clothing Co-ordinator 
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Grounds Co-ordinator’s 2019-20 report 
 

Kalinga pitches are now being mown by BNJCA contractors instead of BCC and Environmental Services 
are taking away the grass in large bins. We continue to have pitches vandalised and this puts extra financial 
burden on clubs and BNJCA.  

I wish to thank Valleys and Norths Seniors for the use of their two turf wickets each on Saturday 
mornings for BNJCA's use pre-Christmas when we desperately need wickets. Also, we thank Warehouse 
Cricket for use of the two Seventh Brigade Parks on a Saturday morning. The use of Curlew Park, Pine 

Rivers, Norths and Everton grounds for Reevesie and ALF competitions is also appreciated.  
We encourage clubs to actively check ovals and greenspace in their area to see if any potential new playing areas can be 

utilized. If some ovals are currently unable to be used because of their playing surface, please contact Paul Levens at Qld Cricket 

and talk about what can be done to get them operational again, this includes any schools or parks.  
 
Richard Clay 

Grounds Co-ordinator 

 

 
Director of Girl’s Cricket 2019-20 report 

 

Season 2019-20 represents the 4th year of Brisbane North Junior Cricket Associations (BNJCA) Girls Cricket 
program.  Significantly it brings us to the half way point the of the ‘1 in 3 by 2023’ project.  To date we 
have established a clear pathway for girls to engage in all girls’ competitions from junior all the way to 

senior cricket.  This growth has fuelled the growth of the Women’s Premier Grade Competition with girls 
moving away from BNJCA to seek senior cricket opportunities across Brisbane.  Impressively the BNJCA 
Girls Competition has continued to grow despite this attrition with similar success also being enjoyed at a 

representative level.  Significantly, season 2019-20 appears to have proven to be a ‘watershed’ year in the 
growth of Girls Cricket in BNJCA with the need to a revision of the promotion and demographics of strategy a priority for next 
season to ensure that the program does not stagnate. 
 

Girls Cricket Competition 
The Girls Cricket Competition has continued to grow from strength to strength with 10 teams competing in the u11 draw along 
with 8 in u13’s and 6 in u15’s.  The growth in the u11 draw has been particularly impressive as this indicates that girls are 

engaging with cricket even after the tremendous early momentum that the ‘1 in 3 by 2023’ campaign created. 
 
Master Blaster (Formerly Super 6’s) 

Super 6’s cricket integrated with Master Blaster to provide a single pathway for Juniors who want to start playing cricket.  These 
programs showed continued growth which is important as they are critical to the sustainability of the Girls Cricket programs as 
they are the nurseries that will fuel the Girls Cricket Competition and Senior pathways. 

 
Girls ‘Come & Play’ and ‘January Camps’ 
The Girls ‘Come & Play’ and ‘January Camps’ took place all be it with reduced numbers than previously and while the feedback 

from participants was outstanding it appears that the concept is in need of a refresh.   
 
Building Cultural Depth 

After considerable time and focus, the Catholic Secondary School Sports Association (CaSSSA) held its first CaSSSA Cup which 
took place in October, featuring players from 12 schools.  In total 8 teams played in 2 pools with the eventual finals being 
played under lights in what was a highly successful day of cricket.  Importantly the School Sports Co-ordinators were highly 
impressed with the day and plans have already been made for the 2020 competition.  The timing of the CaSSSA 2020 competition 

will be made to allow schools to have 6 weeks preparation time to select and train before deciding CaSSSA Cricket supremacy 
on the day.   
 

Winter Warehouse 
Preparation for the 2020 Winter Warehouse was looking extremely promising with stand-alone u13 and u16 Girls Competitions 
looking firm and even more excitingly a 4 team Women’s Cricket Competition looking on the cards.  Unfortunately, as I write 

this report the COVID-19 pandemic has had a highly detrimental impact on the winter competition and we await to see what 
opportunities are possible in the latter half of the winter season. 
 

Future Directions 
While BNJCA’s Girls Cricket program is the benchmark for Association’s to follow Nationally, there is still considerably work to 
do to fulfil the games potential in female participation.  The female participation space is highly competitive and if BNJCA is to 

maintain momentum a review of the strategy is necessary to remain ahead of the curve and continue to set the standard in 
building female participation.  
Based on this theme the following priorities have been targeted for season 2020-21: 
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The absolute priority for season 2020-21 is the creation of all Girls Master Blaster programs to feed the exiting Girls pathways.  

Ideally these programmes should take place in the evenings and be integrated into the program that replaces the Girls ‘Come 
& Play’ and ‘January Camps’.  
 

There is a need to create an alternative pathway for female participation for girls to continue to play the game without the 
intense approach that Premier Club’s employ in preparation for the Women’s Premier Cricket Competitions.  This is particularly 
important as many girls are simply not interested in Senior Women’s cricket at a Premier Cricket level and ultimately leave the 

game as we cannot provide an option.  This competition should be created as a project engaging QSDCA, Warehouse and Junior 
Associations as opposed to Premier clubs.  Ultimately, we should strive to make cricket a game that girls can continue to play 
and engage with throughout their lives. 
 

The creation of a 3rd Senior Women’s program at a Premier Club is essential to provide opportunities for girls seeking a 
competitive option within the catchment of BNJCA.  This is important not only to prevent the current drain of players away from 
BNJCA but to provide access to improved infrastructure that can assist the growth of Girls Cricket. 

 
The Girls ‘Come & Play’ and ‘January Camps’ while highly successful appear to have served their purpose and a refreshed 
strategy is needed to continue growing girls’ cricket.  Currently discussions are being held with Queensland Cricket to develop 

a program that engages all Junior programs to create a single initiative focusing the entire cricket community on a single 
promotional strategy for growing female participation. 
 

The impact of COVID-19 in 2020 has had far ranging implications for winter sport, however, I would suggest that it represents 
a significant opportunity for cricket to capitalise on a sport starved nation when preparations for our season begin in late winter.   

 

Robert Bailey 
Girls Cricket Co-ordinator 
 

 

Director of Female Coaching 2019-20 report 
 

Girls Under 15  
City Fever Side competed in Ipswich in sweltering heat during December and went through all games 

undefeated. Seven Brisbane North Girls (Lucinda Bourke, Darcy Johnston, Ruby Orchard, Seirra Jeh, 
Eden Colen, Genevieve Bond and Abbey Harris) combined with 5 Bears girls during the State Challenge. 
Three players Lucinda Bourke, Darcy Johnston and Seirra Jeh were selected for the Qld under 15 team 

to compete in the National titles in Canberra.  

 
Queensland won the National U15 titles with two North Brisbane players Lucinda Bourke and Darcy Johnston selected in the 
Australian under 15 team.  

 
Girls Under 13 City Fever Side competed in Bundaberg in January winning the state titles. North Brisbane had 4 players 
compete during the state titles, Mia Coucamp, Sophie Martin, Ava Spencer and Janelle Pais.  

 
In conclusion: Having been lucky enough to coach 13’s, 15’s and 18’s girls at State and National level’s I believe these match 
experiences are the best learning environments young athletes quickly move their GAME forward! The fun they all had during 

these tournaments will be remembered by each player forever. I couldn’t encourage Females more to take up the game of 
cricket as currently the support and opportunities available to female representative players in Australia and locally at our 
National Cricket Centre is unparalleled.  

 
Tony Dudgeon 
Director of Female Coaching 

 

Director of Male Coaching 2019-20 report 
Representative selection system U12 -U14 
The Anstey La Frantz Shield and Reevesie Cup competitions aim to replicate an environment 
similar to what exists at both representative level and at Senior Grade level. In addition to a 
stronger level of competition, players are also educated to the standards and etiquette of the 

game that will be expected of them over the coming years. 
The competition is well received by the players with many stepping up to the challenge 

and providing an excellent opportunity for the selectors to have a look at these players in real 

game situations.   
The balance of talent across the four teams in each competition has proved to be quite 

good and based on this past experience we have expanded this selection method to 

encompass U12 players this season under the same format, in a new competition called the Casey Cup.  
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2019/20 Representative Program 

• U16 Male Cricket Australia Academy • U14 Male Queensland Academy cont’d 
• U15 Male Queensland Team o Charles Moore 

Will Sheedy o Charlie Thomas 
Angus Tolhurst o Hugh Weibgen 

• U14 Male Queensland Academy o Jack Balkin 
o Simranjit Dhillon o Jude Kearney 
o Kane Neilsen o Tom Stubbin 

o Callum Vidler o  
• U14 Anstey La Frantz Shield – Results included in the Annual Report 
• U13 Reevesie Cup – Results included in the Annual Report 
• Various Age Championships – Results included in the Annual Report 
• Various Age Development Carnivals – Results included in the Annual Report 

2020/21 Representative Program - Male 
U12 U14 
‘Casey Cup’ Stage 2 squads selected to play in October ‘Anstey La Frantz Shield’ Stage 2 squads selected to play in Oct 
65 players attended Stage 1 trials in March 85 players attended Stage 1 trials in February 
U13  
‘Reevesie Cup’ Stage 2 squads selected to play in October  
71 players attended Stage 1 trials in March  
 
Aaron Mills 
Director of Male Coaching 

 

 

 
Kathy Casey – Life Membership 

 

Kathy commenced at Albany Creek Cricket Club in 1999 as a parent when her son Scott started playing for the club. 
Kathy has been actively involved with the Albany Creek Cricket Club committee since 2000 taking on various roles including 
Statistician, Registrar, Newsletter Editor and Webmaster. She still maintains all the club stats for Albany Creek teams in both 

the Brisbane North and Warehouse competitions. 
 

In 2003 Kathy assisted Ray 

Wonnacott with the Statistics for the 
Ian Healy Cup. Then in 2004 she took 
over this role completely and has done 

so up to the present. This role has 
evolved over time from manually 
entering all the stats from each game 

for the carnival to the present day 
where they are entered on MyCricket. 
Kathy also organises the certificates for 

Award recipient and carnival winners. 
For the past four or five years she has 
entered all of the 14 teams competing 
in the Healy Cup into MyCricket and is 

the ‘go to’ person for all of the teams 
participating in the HC for any 
problems involving MyCricket 

throughout the carnival. 
 
During the Healy Cup Kathy also co-

ordinates lunches for each of the 
competing teams. Over the past few 
years this has become a massive job 

due to the increasing number of 
players and officials with Special 
Dietary Requests. 

President Ian Reeves with new Life Member, Kathy Casey 
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Special Awards and Recognition during the Year 
 

Qld Cricket Volunteer Monthly Awards - BNJCA recipients 
 

 

BNJCA VOLUNTEER of the YEAR  

Mick Patton - Brumbies March  
The Burpengary cricket Junior President Conrad Chatham had a heart 

attack prior to the commencement of Season 2018-2019 and there was 
a necessity for someone to step into the role.  As a small club just finding 
their way into junior cricket, Mick Patton realised there was no one to 
keep the junior club operational.  Mick’s son Riley was enjoying his cricket 

experience so his hand went up and he took on the role.  He was 
determined not to see the junior club disappear for the community and 
the young aspiring cricketers.  However, he had a huge learning curve in 

learning about the administration procedures required.  Doggedly he 
toiled and worked, contacting people, letting them know he was the 
Junior Cricket Coordinator.  He was successful and to keep the club alive 

he continued in the role for 2019-2020 and deservedly was awarded the 
BNJCA Volunteer Award for his efforts 

Phill Tsingos 
The Lakes Knights October 

    Former Vice President for 4 years, Phill has been at the club for many years 
volunteering his time to coach teams and be on the committee. He has 4 boys playing 
at the club and coaches multiple teams.  

    He has helped the club expand and was Vice President for many years only 
stepping down this year to focus more on coaching the kids. He also runs internal 
trials for BNJCA rep team nominations.  He has prepared and cooked the BBQ for 

many years at our Super Sixers/Master Blaster evenings. He is a dedicated committee 
member and an extremely valued member of this club. 

 

 

 

Tom “Gibbo” Gibson  
Valleys November 

    Congratulations to Tom “Gibbo” Gibson for being awarded Volunteer of the Month for 

November! Queensland Cricket and the Valley’s family recognize Tom as a standout volunteer, 
spending an inordinate amount of time at fields assisting in ground preparation, particularly 
over the weekends when the groundsmen are not around. He is often seen around the club at 

dawn and dusk removing covers and rolling pitches for the senior and junior matches.  
    This year he also volunteered to coach the Valley Under 15 Development Squad, and has 
done an outstanding job, with many of the players achieving milestones under his wing. We 

appreciate all the work Tom has put into the club and it is people like Tom who ensure 
community cricket continues to grow each and every day. Thanks Tom! 

Dominic Window 
Pine Rivers December 

Pine Rivers have nominated Dom Window for their VOTM. Dom is still working 

extremely hard to get our juniors back off the ground after a lean couple of 
years. The club wouldn’t be the same without him. Dom started running both 
JB & MB when they first kicked off 4 years ago and has only just managed to 

get someone else in to help out.  To be running both programs solo for that 
long is a tremendous effort and he thoroughly deserves this award 

 

 

Steve Spence 
Ferny Grove February 

Steve has been a Coach/Manager at Ferny for several years with boys currently 

in U10’s & U13’s.  He has never sought recognition & goes quietly about his 
contributions.  Steve currently coaches U10’s & makes a valuable difference not 
only to his team, but to the fabric of Ferny Districts Cricket Club.  Thanks Steve, 

we notice & appreciate what you do. 
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BRISBANE NORTH JUNIOR CRICKET ASSOCIATION 
 

Annual General Meeting Minutes 
 

Monday 26th August 2019 
 

LOCATION:   AFL Building 

South Pine Sports Complex, Brendale 
MEETING OPENED:  7.00pm 
PRESENT:    

Committee    
Ian Reeves John Powell Steve Casey Bruce Boland 
Ian Rushton Robert Bailey Richard Clay Laurie Hallam 

Qld Cricket Matt McEwan   
Clubs    
Albany Creek Francois Basson, 

Nick Thomas 

Burpengary David Fielding 

Everton Shane Mills 
Marcuss Deane 

Ferny Ian Lewis  
Max Parsons 

Marist College - Pine Rivers Dominic Window 
Redcliffe City Libby McManus 

Barry Smith 
Sandgate Redcliffe  

St Patricks Kellie Jilani St Pauls Jeffrey Heron, Dean Milner 
The Lakes Heidi Clark 

Perry Stahmer 
Toombul Simon Green 

Aaron Bidgood 
Valleys Tony Dudgeon Wilston-Norths Leigh Tovey, David Taylor 

Visitors Bryan Hadden   
APOLOGIES:    
Committee Tony Bath Michael Gregory Aaron Mills 

Qld Cricket Sam Harris   
Clubs    
Albany Creek - Burpengary - 

Everton - Ferny  
Marist College - Pine Rivers - 
Redcliffe City - Sandgate Redcliffe - 

St Patricks Rob Davey St Pauls - 
The Lakes - Toombul - 
Valleys Chris Zipf Wilston-Norths - 

PREVIOUS MINUTES:   Monday, 27 August 2018 

Accepted      Moved:  Ian Reeves 
       Seconded: Laurie Hallam 
All those in favour     CARRIED 

 
Business Arising from Previous Minutes:  
Nil 

ANNUAL REPORT: 
President’s Report 
Ian Reeves read his President’s report included in the Annual Report and thanked all affiliated clubs and the management 

committee for their work during the past season. 
Treasurer’s Report 
As Tony Bath was an apology, Bruce Boland read the Treasurer’s report included in the Annual Report.  

Draw & Rules Committee Report 
Bruce Boland referred to his report in the Annual Report and thanked Laurie Hallam for his Draw assistance, Geoff Cowles for 
his input to the Rules and his fellow committee members for their support during the year.   

Director of Girl’s Cricket 2018-19 report 
Robert Bailey referred to his report in the Annual Report and thanked clubs for their support implementing BNJCA’s initiative 
into Girls Cricket this past year.  
Director of Coaching report 

As Aaron Mills was an apology, Ian Reeves referred to his report in the Annual Report and thanked clubs for their support as 
well as all the selectors and Coaches and Managers for their efforts during the year, implementing another successful year of 
representative cricket. 

Motion: To Accept all Reports 
      Moved:  Ian Reeves 
      Seconded: Max Parsons 

      CARRIED 
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Patron’s Message 
Keith Dudgeon, unfortunately couldn’t be here tonight, however he sent a message congratulating the Brisbane North Junior 

Cricket Association Committee for another successful season and wishing them all the best for the coming year. 
 
NOTICES OF MOTION: 

Nil  
 
ELECTION OF OFFICE BEARERS: 

Patron: Michael Skinner 
With the retiring of Keith Dudgeon as Patron, Ian Reeves is very happy to propose Michael Skinner as the Patron of Brisbane 
North Junior Cricket Association.  

      Moved:  Ian Reeves 

      Seconded: Bruce Boland 
All those in favour    CARRIED 

 

Management Committee: 
Ian Reeves handed control of the meeting over to John Powell. 
 

President: 
John Powell said Ian Reeves had nominated for the position of President of BNJCA on the prescribed form and by the set date.  
As there were no other nominations, he moved that Ian Reeves be elected as President. 

      Moved:  John Powell 
      Seconded: Ian Lewis 
      CARRIED 

John handed control of the meeting back to the new President, Ian Reeves.  
 
Ian Reeves said that the following Management Committee nominations were made on the prescribed form by the set date.  

Ian read out the names and position applied for: 
Vice-President: John Powell 
Secretary:  Bruce Boland 
Treasurer:  Tony Bath 

Committee:  Richard Clay  Ian Rushton  Laurie Hallam 
Steve Casey  Michael Gregory  Robert Bailey 

 

As there were no other nominations, he moved that all nominated persons be elected. 
Moved:  Ian Reeves 

      Seconded: Heidi Clark 

      CARRIED 
ELECTION OF DIRECTOR OF MALE COACHING: 
John Powell moved that Aaron Mills be appointed Director of Male Coaching for 2019-20. 

Moved:  John Powell 
      Seconded: Steve Casey 
      CARRIED 

ELECTION OF DIRECTOR OF FEMALE COACHING: 
John Powell moved that Tony Dudgeon be appointed Director of Female Coaching for 2019-20. 

Moved:  John Powell 

      Seconded: Heidi Clark 
      CARRIED 
ELECTION OF AUDITORS: 
Bruce Boland moved that Don Richards Chartered Accountants of 327 Gympie Rd, Strathpine, be appointed as auditors for 

2018-19 
Moved:  Bruce Boland 

      Seconded: Tony Dudgeon 

      CARRIED 
AFFILIATION FEES:  
Bruce Boland moved that Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association set a yearly Club Affiliation fee of $1 per club for 2019/20 

      Moved:   Bruce Boland 
      Seconded: Max Parsons 
      CARRIED 

 
MEETING CLOSED:  7.30 pm 

 
Ian Reeves OAM, President BNJCA  
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STATEMENT BY MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE 
 
The Committee has determined that the Association is not a reporting entity and that this special purpose financial 
report should be prepared in accordance with the accounting policies outlined in Note 1 to the financial statements. 
 
In the opinion of the Committee the financial report as set out on the following 4 pages: 
 
1. Presents a true and fair view of the financial position of the Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association Inc. as at 

30 June 2020 and its performance for the year ended on that date. 
 
2. At the date of this statement, there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Brisbane North Junior Cricket 

Association Inc. will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due. 
 
This statement is signed for and on behalf of the Committee by: 

   
Secretary...............................................................................  (Mr Bruce Boland) 

   
Treasurer..............................................................................  (Mr Anthony Bath) 
Dated this 18th day of August 2020  

 
BRISBANE NORTH JUNIOR CRICKET ASSOCIATION INC. 

ASSETS AND LIABILITIES STATEMENT 
AS AT 30 JUNE 2020 
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BRISBANE NORTH JUNIOR CRICKET ASSOCIATION INC. 

Income and Expenditure Statement 
for the year ended 30 June 2020 
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The accompanying notes form part of these financial statements. 

 

BRISBANE NORTH JUNIOR CRICKET ASSOCIATION INC. 

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2020 

 
The financial statements cover Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association as an individual entity.  Brisbane North Junior Cricket 
Association is a not-for-profit Association incorporated in Queensland under the Associations Incorporation Act (QLD) 1981 (as amended 

by the Associations Incorporation and Other Legislation Amendment Act (QLD) 2007) ('the Act'). 

 

The principal activities of the Association for the year ended 30 June 2020 were the administration of junior cricket in the north Brisbane 
region. 

 

The functional and presentation currency of Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association is Australian dollars   Comparatives are consistent 

with prior years, unless otherwise stated. 
 

1. Basis of Preparation 

 

In the opinion of the Committee of Management, the Association is not a reporting entity since there are unlikely to exist users of the 
financial report who are not able to command the preparation of reports tailored so as to satisfy specifically all of their information 

needs.   These special purpose financial statements have been prepared to meet the reporting requirements of the Act. 

 

The financial statements have been prepared on an accruals basis and are based on historical costs modified, where applicable, by the 
measurement at fair value of selected non-current assets, financial assets and financial liabilities. 

 

Significant   accounting   policies   adopted in the preparation of these financial statements are presented   below and are consistent 

with prior reporting periods unless otherwise stated. 
 

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies 

 

(a)  Income Tax 

The Association is exempt from income tax under Division 50 of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997. 

 

(b)   Leases 

Lease payments for operating leases, where substantially all of the risks and benefits remain with the lessor, are charged as expenses 
on a straight-line basis over the life of the lease term. 

 

(c)  Revenue and other income 

Revenue is recognised when the amount of the revenue can be measured reliably, it is probable that economic benefits associated 
with the transaction will flow to the Association and specific criteria relating to the type of revenue as noted below, has been 

satisfied. 

 

Revenue is measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable and is presented net of returns, discounts and 

rebates. 

 

All revenue is stated net of the amount of goods and services tax (GST). 

 
Sale of goods 

Revenue is recognised on transfer of goods to the customer as this is deemed to be the point in time when risks and rewards are 

transferred and there is no longer any ownership or effective control over the goods. 

 
Donations 

Donations and bequests are recognised as revenue when received. 

 

Other Income 

Other income is recognised on an accruals basis when the Association is entitled to it 

 

(d)  Goods and Services Tax (GST) 

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of GST, except where the amount of GST incurred is not recoverable 

from the Australian Tax Office.  In these circumstances, the GST is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part 

of an item of the expense. Receivables and payables in the statement of assets and liabilities are shown inclusive of GST 

 
(e)  Inventories 

Inventories are measured at the lower of cost and net realisable value.   Cost of inventory is determined using the first-in-first-out 

basis and is net of any rebates and discounts received 
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(f)  Property, Plant and Equipment 

Each class of property, plant and equipment is carried at cost or fair value less, where applicable, any accumulated depreciation and 

impairment of losses. 

 

Items of property, plant and equipment acquired for nil or nominal consideration have been recorded at the acquisition date fair 
value. 

 

Depreciation 

Property, plant and equipment, excluding freehold land are depreciated on a reducing balance basis over the assets useful life to the 
Association, commencing when the asset is ready for use. 

 

Leased assets and leasehold improvements are amortised over the shorter or either the unexpired period of the lease or their estimated 

useful life. 
 

(g)  Cash and cash equivalents 

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash on hand, demand deposits and short-term investments which are readily convertible to 

known amounts of cash and which are subject to an insignificant risk of change in value. 
 

Bank overdrafts also form part of cash equivalents for the purpose of the statement of cash flows and are presented within current 

liabilities on the statement of assets and liabilities. 

 

3. Cash and cash equivalents 

 

 2020 2019 

 $ $ 

 Cash at bank and in hand 295,689 301,659 

 295,689 301,659 

   
 

4. Property, plant and equipment 

 

 2020 2019 

 $ $ 

 PLANT AND EQUIPMENT   
 Plant and equipment at cost 3,965 2,219 

 Accumulated depreciation       -1,920 -268 

 Total plant and equipment        2,045 1,951 

   
 

5. Member’s Funds – Change in Equity 

 

 2020 2019 

 $ $ 

 Opening Balance Retained Earnings 304,026 288,514 

 Profit (Loss) for the year   23,355   15,512 

 Closing Balance 327,381 
 

304,026 

 

6. Contingencies 

 

In the opinion of the Committee of Management, the Association did not have any contingencies at 30 June 2020. 

 

7. Events Occurring After the Reporting Date 

 

The financial report was authorised for issue on 1 July 2020 by the Committee of Management. 

 

No matters or circumstances have arisen since the end of the financial year which significantly affected or may significantly affect the 

operations of the Association, the results of those operations or the state of affairs of the Association in future financial years. 
 

8. Association Details 

 

The registered office of the association is:  
 

Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association 

6 Muir Court 

WARNER   OLD  4500 
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 Former BRISBANE NORTH 
cricket players who have 

represented at 
FIRST CLASS or 

INTERNATIONAL LEVEL  

  Qld Aust Aust Aust 

Name  State T20 ODI Test 
Barsby Trevor J. 1985    
Boyce Cameron J 2010    

Bragg Murray C. 2007    
Burns Joe 2011   2014 
Carew Paul J. 1987    

Carseldine Lee A. 1998    
Fitness Gavin A. J. 1995    
Foley Geoff I. 1990    

Hayden Matthew L. 1991  1993 1994 
Hopes James R. 2001  2005  
Jurgensen Shane J. 1998    

Kerr Robbie B. 1981  1985 1985 
Law Stuart G. 1988  1994 1995 

Lynn Chris A. 2010 2013   
McSweeney Nathan 2020    
Nash Brendan P. (*West Indies) 2001  2008* 2008* 

Nye Aaron J. 2004    
Pascoe Matthew D. 1999    
Prestwidge Jack 2019    

Renshaw Matthew 2015   2016 
Street Bryce 2020    
Swepson Mitchell 2016    

Townsend Wade J. 2009    
Wildermuth Jack 2015 2018   
Williams Scott B. 1991    
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The Spirit of Cricket Award 

 

 

Hari Palanivel Murugan 

 

 
 

Cricket is a game that owes much of its unique appeal to the fact that it 
should be played not only within its Laws but also within the Spirit of the 
Game. Any action which is seen to abuse this spirit causes injury to the 
game itself. The Spirit of the Game involves respect for: 

• Your opponents 
• Your own captain and team 
• The role of the umpires 
• The game's traditional values 

 
The BNJCA supports the Spirit of Cricket, as embodied in the preamble to the Laws of Cricket, in a tangible way, with a Spirit 
of Cricket Award. The Association accepts nominations from clubs for a player displaying the true spirit, traditions, and values 

of cricket. The player must be playing in a BNJCA competition. This award does not apply to adults. 
 
In order for a club to nominate a player, the action must be at the player’s instigation, not a result of an adult’s intervention. 

The nomination can come from anyone involved in the game; other players, umpire, coach or spectators, but must be made 
through the affiliated club of the nominating person. 

 

        The Spirit of Cricket Award Past Winners 
2015-16 Harrison Drummond-Hills       Sandgate-Redcliffe 
2013-14 Adam BALL        Valleys 
2011-12 Jake MENOT        Valleys 
2009-10 Oliver RITCHIE       Valleys 
2005-06 Michael JONES       Wilston-Norths 
2004-05 Max CARIUS        Redcliffe City 
2003-04 James FORRESTER       Toombul 
2002-03 Dean WARREN       Everton 

 

 
The inaugural U12 Casey Cup winning team – Netto - with Steve & Kath Casey 
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2019-20 BNJCA State Championship/Challenge results  
 

Under 12 to Cairns coached by Steve Casey - 5th  
Under 13 to Gold Coast coached by Reevesie – 4th  

Under 13 Girls City Fever to Bundaberg managed by Jack Doyle – 1st  
Under 14 to Northgate coached by Bryan Hadden – 1st   
Under 15 to Sunshine Coast coached by Col Wade – 1st  

Under 15 Girls City Fever to Ipswich coached by Tony Dudgeon - 1st  
 

 

2019-20 BNJCA Championship/Challenge teams 
 

Under 12 Boys Championship Team    Under 13 Boys Championship Team 
 

1 JULIAN BASS  

2 THOMAS BAYO  

3 HUGH BURKE  

4 ELI BRAIN  

5 ANGUS  CLARK  

6 SPENCER GREEN CAPT 

7 WILL HAWKINS  

8 STEVEN HOGAN  

9 HARRY JACKSON  

10 LACHLAN MILLS  

11 HENRY MOORE  

12 LUKE WARD  

COACH STEVE CASEY  

MANAGER AARON MILLS  

SCORER BRAD WARD  
 
 

Under 14 Boys Championship Team    Under 15 Boys Championship Team 
 

1 JACK BALKIN CAPT 

2 JESSE BENDER  
3 SIMRANJIT DHILLON  
4 MATTHEW FIELDING  
5 JUDE KEARNEY  
6 KANE NEILSEN VCAPT 

7 WILL  NICKELSON  
8 CARTER SIMPSON  
9 OLIVER SKERL  

10 TOM STUBBIN  
11 CALLUM VIDLER  
12 JAMES YOUNG  

COACH BRYAN HADDEN  
MANAGER MARK KEARNEY  
SCORER MELINDA BALKIN  
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1 DAMON BASS  
2 OSCAR BODIMEADE  
3 ANDY CORRIE  
4 JAYDEN DRAPER CAPT 

5 HARRY FROST VCAPT 

6 MITCHELL HARTSHORN  
7 FINDLAY JONES  
8 SAM LEWIS  
9 FERGUS McFADYEN  

10 FRANCIS PIPER  
11 CAMERON PLACKETT  
12 BLAKE ROY  

COACH IAN REEVES  
ASSIST COACH JACK DOYLE  

MANAGER MICHAEL CORRIE  
SCORER CHRISTIE LEWIS  

1 HARRISON CLENCH  
2 LACHLAN HARTSHORN  
3 JOHN JOYCE  
4 HAMISH McDONALD  
5 CHARLES MOORE  
6 DAN O'CONNOR  
7 DAN SEATON  
8 WILL SHEEDY  
9 LUCIUS STOCKDALE  

10 CHARLIE THOMAS  
11 ANGUS  TOLHURST  
12 HUGH WEIBGEN CAPT 

COACH COL WADE  
MANAGER MARK WEIBGEN  

SCORER NICK THOMAS  



 

 

 
 

Above: Congratulations to the BNJCA U15 State Challenge team who won the final against the BEARS. 

 

 
 

Above: The BNJCA U14 State Challenge team which won the carnival 
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BNJCA Under 13 Female Fever Team reps    BNJCA Under 15 Female Fever Team reps 

 

1 Mia  Croucamp 

2 Sophie  Martin 

3 Eva Spencer 

4 Janelle  Pais 

MANAGER Jack Doyle 

 
 

 
 

 

The U13 City Fever winning team with BNJCA Manager, Jack Doyle 

 

The U15 Cty Fever winning team with BNJCA Coach Tony Dudgeon 
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1 Genevieve Bond  
2 Lucinda Bourke (Capt) 

3 Eden Colen  
4 Abby Harris  
5 Sierra Jeh  
6 Darcey Johnson  
7 Ruby Orchard  

COACH Tony Dudgeon  



 

2019-20 BNJCA Development team’s results 
 
Under 12 Ian Healy cup - Blue team - coached by Jack Doyle – 3rd   
Under 12 Ian Healy cup - Maroon team - coached by Blake Wrigley – 9th    
Under 13 Ballina - coached by Aaron Mills – 7th  
Under 13 Ipswich - coached by Richard Clay – Winners!  
Under 14 Sunshine Coast – Maroon team - coached by Mark Redmond – 4th   
Under 14 Sunshine Coast – Blue team - coached by Hamish Thompson – Winners!  

 
 

2019 - 20 BNJCA Development Representative teams 
 

Under 12 Development Blue Team   Under 12 Development Maroon Team 
 

1 TEJAS ASHOK  
2 THEODORE BACALAKIS  
3 HAMISH CLARK  
4 HENRY EDWARDS CAPT 

5 ELLIOTT GILLMAN  
6 JIM GRECIAN  
7 LAKSHDEEP LUDHER  
8 ISAAC PAINE  
9 HARRISON RECK  

10 AUSTIN TSINGOS  
11 THEO TSINGOS  
12 LUKE YOUNG  

COACH JACK DOYLE  
MANAGER CRAIG  GRECIAN  

SCORER JOHN BACALAKIS  

    

Under 13 Boys Development Ballina Team  Under 13 Boys Development Ipswich Team 
 

1 JAMES BRANDON   1 KAI ANDERSON  

2 TED CHALLENOR   2 JETT BARKER  

3 FLYNN CLEARY VCAPT  3 NATHAN  BIDGOOD  

4 CALLAHAN CONDON   4 HAYDEN FARNSWORTH  

5 HARRY GULLIVER   5 KEVIN KINGSMILL  

6 SAM KEWLEY CAPT  6 MICHAEL MALONE  

7 ANGUS  McLEAN   7 LACHLAN McCALL  

8 SAM PATRICK   8 LOUIS MORRIS   

9 JACK THOMPSON   9 OSCAR PAVEY  

10 WILLIAM TOZER   10 LACHLAN SANDERS CAPT 

11 MATTHEW WALKER   11 HARJAS SANDHU  

12 SAM WALLWORK   12 NICHOLAS SCOTT  

COACH AARON MILLS   COACH RICHARD CLAY  

MANAGER MARK GULLIVER   ASSIST COACH MATTHEW CLAY  

SCORER DAVE FIELDING   MANAGER AMY BARKER  

     SCORER NORM PAVEY  
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1 ANGUS  DURKIN  
2 GEORGE HARRISON  
3 ZACH HARVEY  
4 SAM JONES  
5 TOM KEWLEY  
6 JOEY LANER  
7 COOPER LUSH  
8 OWEN MONTGOMERY  
9 JACK MERCER CAPT 

10 ISAAC NIXON  
11 DOMINIC SCOTT  
12 LUKE SENTANCE  

COACH BLAKE WRIGLEY  
MANAGER ANDREA MERCER  

SCORER CRAIG  NIXON  



 

Under 14 Boys Development Maroon Team     Under 14 Boys Development Blue Team 

 

1 SHELDON BEDFORD-PARSONS   1 TOM HALLAM  

2 WILLIAM BIRCHLEY   2 WILL HANLON  

3 RILEY DUDGEON   3 SAXON JEH  

4 TOM HALLION CAPT  4 ANGUS  KELLY  

5 JOCK HORTON   5 JOHN MORRISSEY  

6 JOE MCKENNA   6 BILLY NUSS CAPT 

7 MATTHEW PEREIRA   7 HAYDEN O'CONNOR  

8 LACHLAN RECK   8 CHRISTIAN ROSOLEN  

9 MILAN REJI-SKARIA   9 JUDE SETON  

10 GEORGE TRACEY   10 JOE SORBY  

11 JACOB TURNER   11 JAKE STORER  

12 LACHLAN WARE   12 BAILEY WESTMAN-CARTER  

COACH MARK REDMOND   COACH TOM HADDEN  

MANAGER STEVE WARE   MANAGER GAVIN NUSS  

SCORER MAX PARSONS   SCORER KYLIE DOWNES  

 

 

 

 

Congratulations to Ava Spencer, Janelle Pais, Mia Croucamp and Sophie Martin who have won the Queensland 

Cricket u13 Girls State Challenge with the u13 Girls City Fever (BNJCA & BEARS) team. This continues City Fevers 
dominance of the Queensland State Challenge as they have won this competition every year since its inception.  

 

Ava won an award for her batting with a top score of 77 off 61 balls not out and a batting average of 95 (as she 
was not dismissed). Sophie won the award for best bowler in the tournament with figures of 8 wickets at an average 
of 4.5 with best figures of 4/7. She averaged 22 with the bat with a top score of 36 runs. 

 

 

25  



 

Catholic Secondary Schoolgirls Sports Association (CaSSSA) 
 

 
The inaugural Catholic Secondary Schoolgirls Sports Association (CaSSSA)  

 
Girls Cricket in Brisbane North continues to grow from strength to strength as the first CaSSSA T10 Cricket Competition took 

place at Valley's over the 26 and 27 October weekend featuring 7 Girls teams from Catholic Schools across Brisbane. The 
competition was won by Mary McKillop College, Nundah. 
 

The day started with games on the Marist 'Flats' and finished with finals under lights at the VDCC oval. Some great cricket was 
played and all left bursting with enthusiasm that will provide the momentum needed to get Cricket back into the CaSSSA School 
system again. 

 

There was tremendous recognition of the sensational work of Catholic Secondary School Sports Association (CaSSSA) as they 

received Queensland Cricket’s A Sport For All Schools Cricket Inclusion honour. Years of tireless work combined with support 
from BNJCA, Valleys and Marist Ashgrove to form the first girls CaSSSA Cup, which was an amazing success.  
 

Christine Clarke and Margo MacIntosh were recognized for the exciting growth of cricket within the CaSSSA system. 
The success of the CaSSSA Cup required many hands and I would like to thank Michael Dudgeon, from Keith Dudgeon Cricket 
Specialists, Gavin Fitness from GFit SportWear, The Australia Cricket Society, Marist Ashgrove for providing 'The Flat's', Grant 

Mitchelll at Valley District Cricket Club for his ongoing support and the Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association Management 
Committee, especially Robert bailey for their ongoing support of Girls Cricket. 

 

 

Team shirts used for the competition were sponsored by BNJCA 

through a Girls Cricket Development grant. 
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https://www.facebook.com/gavin.fitness?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZWDG8_GZWiLpliNzeroanJpxdQvlTnjJw7UUc01txTahDIzMtiTaTa4_p0A7IQ3GR1dugtbgDiAwuRVTix6OztdLT96EZQBKprzUA0q4-JUQ7aAjPxQhdPkdxjLjOOiDtQVj8PBvspN2U_w1QrKmbGpPgk_7g44Dkm4AZVNQ6YG8yh_NugnLzA04hZjFI_XZclefZdSbXqbRLGwVTCAnYGX4OQVHrHj_2Vnpu8C_KzqlFpmPzmrCXkfvPwRFR4mirc&__tn__=-%5dK-R


 

Left: The Girls ‘Come & Play’ (September 
2019) and ‘January Camps’ 2020, took 

place, all be it with reduced numbers 
than previously and while the feedback 

from participants was outstanding it 
appears that the concept is in need of a 
refresh.   

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

Below: Warehouse Cricket Association’s 
female cricket program completed its 

third year. BNJCA again had teams in 
this competition. Games were played at 
the Kalinga Park fields, with BNJCA not 

charging the Warehouse Cricket 
Association for use of our ovals. 
Unfortunately, at the time of going to 

print, we may not have any winter 
cricket due to Covid-19. 
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U12 Championship team 
 

 
 

U12 Blue Development team 
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U12 Maroon Development team 
 

 
U13 Championship team 
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U13 Ballina Development team 
 

 
 

U13 Ipswich Development team 
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U14 Championship team 

 

 
 

U14 Blue Development team 
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U14 Maroon Development team 
 

 

 
 

U15 Male State Challenge 
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U13 Female State Challenge 
 
 

 

 
 

U15 Female State Challenge 

 
 

33  



 

 

 

 
The BNJCA U13 Ipswich Les Kinnane Memorial Shield winners 

 

 

 
The BNJCA U14 Sunshine Coast Development carnival winners - the Blue team 
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New Bertha Street building at Kalinga Park 
 

 
BNJCA Secretary Bruce Boland, President Ian Reeves OAM and Cinnamon O’Shanesy,  
from BCC Community Services, handing over the keys to the Bertha Street building. 

 
The initial building application was made on 2 June 2014 and we finally received the keys on 12 March 2020. The 
building has been repainted both inside and out, re-roofed, new folding divider wall in change rooms, new gutters 

and downpipes, hot water system, replacement doors throughout, new motion sensor lights throughout the 
building, fully tiled floors, new electricity meter box, LED spotlights on all four corners of the building, fully screened 
window openings, new basin and bench in canteen, new disabled toilet and shower, refit of male and female public 

outside toilets, replacement concrete path around the building and a concrete path to the building from the road. 
 

Front and rear of building 

  

   
Folding divider doors in change rooms     Basin and bench in canteen 
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The Ian Healy Cup 2020 
Won by Metropolitan South West - Blue  

 
This is played as an U12 Development Carnival organised by Albany Creek Cricket Club each year, hosted by 

Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association.  The carnival commenced in 1999 and this year we were fortunate to 
have Ian Healy available to present his trophy to the winners. The past winners of the Ian Healy Cup: 

  

 
The Ian Healy Cup was contested by 14 teams this year with five games played at Albany Creek grounds and 

the other two at Ferny Reserve. MSW Blue were the eventual winners this year defeating the BEARS Maroon in 
a close final with the MSW scoring 5/99 and the BEARS 11/95. Brisbane North Blue were third overall with our 
other BN Maroon team coming in at 9th Place.  

 
We also need to say a big thank you to our team of volunteers Kathy Casey first and foremost – draws, umpire 
contact, team contact, grounds controller, statistician, MyCricket guru, equipment co-ordinator, trophy polisher, 

certificate laminator, communications centre, facilities manager and maintenance crew, mediator, transportation 
services – the list is endless. Thank you. 
 

Thanks also to the Albany Creek committee for their assistance throughout the week in preparing and delivering 
meals and opening school toilets. 
 

Thank you also to Ferny Cricket club and their staff for looking after the two games each day at their fields. 
 

 
BNJCA President Ian Reeves with the U12 Metropolitan South West Blue team - Ian Healy cup winners 
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2019   Metropolitan South West Blue 2020   Metropolitan South West Blue 

2017   Sunshine Coast 2018   Brisbane North Blue 
2015   Brisbane North Maroon 2016   Eastern Districts Gold 
2013   Ipswich 2014   Ipswich 

2011   Cancelled due to rain 2012   Ipswich 
2009   Brisbane North Blue  2010   Sunshine Coast  
2007   Brisbane North Blue 2008   Eastern Districts Gold 

2005   Eastern Districts 2006   Brisbane North White 
2003   Eastern Districts 2004   Redlands 

2001   Beaudesert  2002   Beaudesert 
1999   Brisbane North Gold 2000   BEARS Gold  



 

 

U12 Casey Cup competition 2019  
 

Casey Cup Winners – NETTO 
 

Thank you to Keith Dudgeon at KD Sports, for his 
generous sponsorship of the match balls.  

 
Steve Casey          Kathy Casey 

RANK TEAM P W2 W1 D L1 L2 
WKTS 
LOST 

RUNS 
FOR 

WKTS 
TAKEN 

RUNS 
AGST POINTS 

1 Netto 3 0 3 0 0 0 30 443 31 398 28.63  

2 Wright 3 0 2 0 1 0 31 440 27 400 21.80  

3 Philp 3 0 1 0 2 0 24 413 30 397 16.13  

4 Kerr 3 0 0 0 3 0 31 342 28 443 9.02  
 

 

Individual award winners 
 
 
 

 

Top Performers Casey Cup 
Batting (minimum 40 runs, 2 innings) 

 
 

Bowling (minimum 4 wickets, 9 overs) 

 
 

 
 

 
All players of the winning team  

received a specially embroidered  

baggy cap 
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NETTO 
Coach – Luke Joel 

Theodore Bacalakis 

Julian Bass 

Luke Duncan 

Jim Grecian (WK) 

Will Hawkins 

Steven Hogan 

Harry Jackson 

Joey Laner 

Louis Marais 

Isaac Nixon (WK) 

Braidyn Polich 

Luke Young 

Best Batting Aggregate Steve  Hogan 68 runs 

Best Batting Average Jullian Bass 46 runs 

Most Wickets Steve  Hogan 5 wickets 

Best Bowling Average Steve  Hogan 1.6 runs/wicket 

5 fors Steve  Hogan 5 for 3 runs 

5 fors Theo Tsingos 5 for 36 runs 



 

U13 Reevesie Cup competition 2019 

 

Reevesie Cup Winners – HURRICANES 
 

Thank you to Keith Dudgeon at KD Sports, for his generous sponsorship of the match balls. We 
also appreciate the support of all our Senior Clubs, who allowed us to hire their ovals at reduced 
ground fees. To play games on the ovals at senior club venues is a great thrill for Under 13s. 

Ian Reeves OAM 

RANK TEAM P W2 W1 D L1 L2 
WKTS 
LOST 

RUNS 
FOR 

WKTS 
TAKEN 

RUNS 
AGST POINTS 

1 Hurricanes 3 0 3 0 0 0 16 702 26 554 30.22  U 

2 Scorchers 3 0 1 0 2 0 26 542 26 531 16.62   

3 Heat 3 0 1 0 2 0 30 540 20 514 15.40  U 

4 Thunder 3 0 1 0 2 0 25 413 25 598 15.13   
 

 

                          Individual award winners 

Top Performers Reevesie Cup 
Batting (minimum 50 runs, 2 innings) 

 
 

Bowling (minimum 4 wickets, 9 overs) 

 

 

 
 
 

 

All players of the winning team 

received a specially embroidered 
baggy cap 
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Best Batting Aggregate Francis Piper 126 runs 

Best Batting Average Damon Bass 119 runs 

Most Wickets Sam Patrick 7 wickets 

Best Bowling Average Sam Patrick 8.3 runs/wicket 

HURRICANES 
 

Coach - Jack Sweeney 

James Young 

Damon Bass 

William Charles 

Jayden Draper (Capt - WK) 

Harry Gulliver 

Findlay Jones 

Sam Kewley 

Samuel Lewis 

Francis Piper 

Archie Smith 

William Tozer 

Matthew Walker (WK) 



 

U14 Anstey - La Frantz Shield 
2019-2020 competition 

 
 
 

ALF Shield Winners – REDBACKS 

 
 

    Errold La Frantz               Cec Anstey  

RANK TEAM P W2 W1 D L1 L2 POINTS 

1 Redbacks 3 0 3 0 0 0 28.63 

2 Lions 3 0 1 0 2 0 16.78 

3 Bushrangers 3 0 1 0 2 0 16.31 

4 Tigers 3 0 1 0 2 0 15.42 
 

 

Individual award winners 
 
 

 
 

 

Top Performers ALF Shield 
Batting (minimum 50 runs, 2 innings) 

 
 

Bowling (minimum 4 wickets, 9 overs) 

 
 
 
 

 
All players of the winning team 

received a specially embroidered 
baggy cap 
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REDBACKS 
 

Coach – Tom Hadden 

Jack Balkin (Capt) 

Alex Craigie 

Simranjit Dhillon 

William Hanlon (WK) 

Matthew Lawrence 

John Morrissey 

Milan Reji Skaria 

Oliver Skerl 

Joe Sorby 

Jake Store 

Thomas Stubbin 

James Weedon 

James Young 

Best Batting Aggregate Simranjit Dhillon 243 runs 

Best Batting Average Simranjit Dhillon 121.50 runs 

Centuries Simranjit Dhillon 100* 

Most Wickets James Young 8 wickets 

Best Bowling Average James Young 3.4 runs/wicket 



 

Champion Player Awards 2019-20 
 

In the Champion Player Award, the points were awarded as shown in the table below and were able to be tabulated 
straight from MyCricket player stats. It was obviously extremely important that the player stats are entered for 

every game otherwise a player may miss out on the award. A Trophy for each age group, from 11 to Open is 
awarded and their name is then added to the Perpetual Trophy for that age group. Both Pre-Xmas and Post-Xmas 
competitions had separate awards and there is a separate Perpetual Trophy for each age group. 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 

 

Pre-Xmas Champion Player winners 
 

 
 

 
 

Post-Xmas Champion Player winners 
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Major Trophy Premiership winners Pre Xmas 
 

Errold La Frantz - OPEN Bruce Boland Cup – U15  

  
Redcliffe City Cyclones  

Open Renshaw draw   52.05pts 
 

Sandgate Redcliffe Pink  

U15 Simpson draw   48.85pts 

Glyn Netto Cup – U14 Ray Wonnacott Cup – U13 

  
Valley Grey 

U14 Harris draw  55.26pts 

Albany Creek Night Hawks  

U13 Love draw  56.81pts 
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Pre-Xmas Premierships 2019 
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Order of Australia to Gary Sommerville  OAM 
 

Congratulations to Gary Somerville on being awarded an OAM (Order of 

Australia) for services to cricket and the community.  
 
Gary is with Ferny Fireballs Cricket where he has served on their 

committee for many years and is still actively involved. He received the 
award in the June 20 Queen’s Birthday Honours.  
 

Gary served on the BNJCA Management Committee from 2007-2008 to 
2013-2014 and during that term he spent several years as Treasurer. 
Gary was involved with BNJCA Representative Teams Managing an Under 

13 Development Team at Ballina in January 2007 and then coaching the 
Under 16 Development team in January 2008. He then coached the Under 

14 State Championships team in December 2008 to be the Under 14 State 
Championship winners at Bundaberg. He went on to coach the Under 14 
Championship Team for another 2 years in 2009 and 2010.  

 
It is a very worthy award for Gary as he is a person who has dedicated, 

with a passion, his time to the community and cricket. 
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Post-Xmas Premierships – 2020 
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2019 Individual Award winners 
Pre-Xmas 

Special notes - BYE games are not included for Brisbane North Statistics and Games which have not been 
correctly input into MyCricket with player’s names and full player statistics have not been included. 

 

U13 to Open Div must have a Batting minimum 150 runs and 3 innings  
 

 
 

U13 to Open Div must have a Bowling minimum 8 wickets and 15 overs bowled. 
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2020 Individual Award winners 
Post-Xmas 

Special notes - BYE games are not included for Brisbane North Statistics and Games which have not been 
correctly input into MyCricket with player’s names and full player statistics have not been included. 

 

U13 to Open Div must have a Batting minimum 100 runs and 3 matches  
 

 
 

U13 to Open Div must have a Bowling minimum 7 wickets and 12 overs bowled. 
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Honour Board Under 13 – OPEN Pre-Xmas Competitions 2019 (All Draws) 
 

Centuries 
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Honour Board Under 13 – OPEN Pre-Xmas Competitions 2019 (All Draws) 

 
 

 
 

Honour Board Under 13 – OPEN Post-Xmas Competitions 2020 (All Draws) 
 
Centuries 

 

 

5 fors 

 
 

Hat trick 
No Qualifiers 

 
 

Like us on Facebook – BNJCA 
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Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association 
 

TOP Performers Under 13 – OPEN PRE-XMAS Competition 2019 (All Draws) 
 

Batting (Minimum 100 runs, 3 Innings) 

 

 

Bowling (Minimum 6 wickets, 15 overs) 
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Bowling (Minimum 6 wickets, 15 overs) cont’d 
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Bowling (Minimum 6 wickets, 15 overs) cont’d 
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TOP Performers Under 13 – OPEN POST-XMAS Competition 2020 (All Draws) 
 

Batting (Minimum 100 runs, 3 Innings) 

 
 

Bowling (Minimum 7 wickets, 15 overs) 
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TOP Performers Under 13 – OPEN POST-XMAS Competition 2020 (All Draws) 
 

Bowling (Minimum 5 wickets, 10 overs) 

 
 

 
The Pandemic - 2020 

It came out of Wuhan China like a whirlwind the COVID -19 corona virus, it has infected the whole world. I have lived many 
years in this lucky country of ours Australia, for many years, through bushfires and droughts, floods and recession, different 
Governments (Labour and Liberal) and have survived and whatever Government that has been in power has ensured we have 
continued to live our normal life.  They have ensured we have a country we can be proud of and live comfortably. 
 

This pandemic, it is different, essential services only open and operating, as many as possible people working from home 
through remote computer connection, no sport, Cricket, AFL, NRL, Rugby, A League, Golf, no gymnasiums open and the list 
goes on.  No coffee shops, no Movie theatres. A large percentage of our small businesses are struggling to stay afloat. 

 
Panic buying, supermarket shelves empty of, toilet rolls, hand towels, Kleenex 

tissues, all types of sanitisers, tinned products, rice, pasta, flour, eggs, even potatoes. 
People are scared, they are not sure what to expect. 

 
The Government has introduced social distancing, 1.5 metres apart, not more than 

two people to gather together, 10 allowed at a funeral, 5 for a wedding, they have 
closed all of our state borders.  You need special permits to travel across the border.  
But schools are still operating. The powers that be, are concerned for the elderly, those 
over 70 and those that have bronchial problems or have a health issue of some sort, 
they believe they are the most vulnerable. They have asked everyone to stay home 
and only venture out for the necessities, food, doctor’s appointments. 
 

Yesterday the Government announced the Job Keeper Payment as a critical piece 
for Australian businesses to survive the COVID-19 crisis. A subsidy of $1,500 per 
fortnight per employee, administered by the Australian Taxation Office will be paid to 
businesses that have experienced a downturn of more than 30% (50% for businesses 
over $1bn). They are trying to keep the country afloat. 

 
The tourist industry is in disarray. No international flights, the cruise ships are a no-

no, every one disembarking is tested and those not infected still have to go into 14 
days self-isolation. Overseas countries are closing their borders. Tens of thousands out of work with all the closures. The world 
is coming to a standstill. 

 
Day by day, hour by hour we get an update as to how many have died not just in Australia but world-wide. What is happening, 

when is it going to end? Yes, it is like a guessing game, speculation after speculation after speculation. To use an expression, 
“no one has a crystal ball”. 

 
My belief when we get through this, is that, life will have changed so much, but how will it have changed? Our economy here 

at home, what will happen, will our lifestyle that we have been so used to over the years, be the same, my guess no, however 
we cannot see the future. The world economy will surely be affected which will no doubt affect us. 

 
We have always called ourselves the lucky country so fingers crossed!!!!!!!! Our families are so important to us all. I just want 

the country to survive and then hopefully we will get back on our feet gradually. 
 
Everyone please, stay safe. We all need to stay positive and look ahead through a half-full glass. The COVID -19 corona 

virus, it will pass, we will survive. 
 
Ian Reeves OAM 
31st March 2020 
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The Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association wishes to acknowledge Keith Dudgeon Sports for their assistance in making 

funds available over many years to support the Selection trials 
 

 
The Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association wishes to acknowledge Premier Cricket for their support over many years for 

the Selection trials 

 
The Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association wishes to acknowledge Queensland Cricket for their assistance in making funds 

available to support Blaster cricket 

 

 
The Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association wishes to acknowledge Queensland Junior Cricket for their assistance in making 

funds available to support the Queensland State Championships 

                    
The Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association wishes to acknowledge Cricket Australia for their assistance in making funds 

available to install new pitches in our area. 
 

 
The Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association wishes to acknowledge the Brisbane City Council for their assistance in making 

parks available for our use. 

 
The Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association wishes to acknowledge the Moreton Bay Regional Council for their assistance in 

making parks available for our use. 
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Brisbane North Junior Cricket Association Affiliated Clubs 
 

 
 
 

   

 
  

 

 
 

   

 
 

 

  
 

 


